
 
April 4, 2025 
 
TO:   Capitol Area Development Authority (CADA) Board of Directors 
 
SUBJECT: April 18, 2025 Board Meeting 
 AGENDA ITEM 6 
 HVAC UNIT REPLACEMENTS PROJECT AT 1515 8TH STREET   
 
CONTACT PERSON:   Josh Palmer, Asset Management and Facility Maintenance Director 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends the Board adopt a resolution (Attachment 1) authorizing the Executive Director 
to enter into a construction contract for the Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning (HVAC) Unit 
Replacements Project at 1515 8th Street with THP Mechanical LLC in the amount of $170,840. 
 
BACKGROUND 
The Capital YMCA at 1515 8th Street was built in 1982. The building’s heating and air conditioning is 
currently being provided by an aging and inefficient HVAC system which is rapidly approaching the 
end of its useful life. When CADA took ownership of the building from the Capital Athletic Club, the 
HVAC units had deferred maintenance and required full assessment with scheduled replacement. 
Staff has determined that the best approach to address the building’s heating and cooling needs will 
be to replace five (5) of the fifteen (15) aging HVAC units. Over the course of the next few years 
CADA will need to replace the remaining nine (9) units to achieve a stable system. CADA replaced 
one (1) unit in 2024 after failure of the unit.  
 
Staff solicited bids for the 1515 8th Street HVAC Unit Replacements Project through CADA’s formal 
bidding process. The bid package was released on March 5, 2025.  The project scope of work calls 
for contractors to replace existing inefficient roof-mounted HVAC systems with new energy-efficient 
HVAC systems. The contractor will install the new HVAC systems using an approach that will minimize 
inconvenience to the commercial tenants and members by replacing the five (5) units while the 
functional ten (10) units continue to operate.  
 
The mandatory Pre-Bid Job Walk was held on Wednesday, March 26, 2025 at 11:00 a.m., and was 
attended by nine contractors (See Attachment 2, Job Walk Sign-in Sheet). Eight bid submissions were 
received on the due time/date of 10:00 a.m. Friday, April 4, 2025 (See Attachment 3, Bid Tabulation 
Form).  
 
THP Mechanical LLC submitted a bid of $170,840, which was determined to be the lowest responsive, 
responsible bid following staff review of the bid submissions. Accordingly, staff recommends the 
Board authorize the Executive Director to enter into a construction contract with THP Mechanical LLC 
in the amount of $170,840. 
 
If the Board approves this recommendation, staff will immediately issue a notice of award to THP 
Mechanical LLC. The work should commence by April 28, 2025, and take approximately 60 days to 
complete.   
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The approval will allow CADA to move forward with the HVAC Unit Replacements Project for our 
building at 1515 8th Street and allow our tenant, the YMCA, to operate in buildings where their HVAC 
units are safe, functioning well, and performing reliably.  
 
ANALYSIS 
As CADA took over 1515 8th Street from the Capitol Athletic Club, staff conducted a thorough 
inspection of the 52,000 SF facility. During the inspection CADA staff worked with Villara to determine 
the useful life of the HVAC systems. Staff determined the five (5) units under consideration of this 
project were in greatest need of replacement. Staff has also determined the remaining units still have 
some useful life remaining. In the event that one of the remaining nine (9) units fail prior to a new 
upgrade project, CADA will replace the unit as needed.  
 
POLICY   
This item comes before the Board because the contract award amount exceeds the $100,000 contract 
approval authority of the Executive Director. Construction contracts in excess of $100,000 must be 
formally bid in accordance with CADA Contract Policy, and authorization for a contract award must 
be granted by the Board of Directors.  
 
FINANCIAL IMPACT 
Work under this contract will be performed using funds allocated in the Capital Investment Program 
(CIP) budget. The FY 24/25 Major Construction CIP budget, which was adopted by the Board in June 
2024, included a total of $450,000 budgeted for these HVAC upgrades. There is $427,150 remaining 
in the budget for this contract after CADA’s previous replacement of one (1) of the HVAC units in the 
amount of $22,850 after the unit failed.  
 
ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES 
This item does not require CEQA review or certification. This project falls under the categorical 
exemption for existing facilities in class 1, section 15301. Class 1 consists of the operation, repair, 
maintenance, permitting, leasing, licensing, or minor alteration of existing public or private 
structures, facilities, mechanical equipment, or topographical features, involving negligible or no 
expansion of existing or former use. 
 
CADA STRATEGIC PLAN 
The proposed action addresses the following 2024-2029 CADA Strategic Plan goals: “Ensure Fiscal 
Strength and Operational Excellence.” Replacement of these HVAC units furthers CADA’s goals of 
being a leader in sustainability and providing quality housing. 
 
Attachments: 

1. Resolution 25-13 
2. Job Walk Sign-in Sheet  
3. Bid Tabulation Form 

 
 
  



 Attachment 1 

RESOLUTION NO. 25 – 13 

Adopted by the Capitol Area Development Authority  

April 18, 2025 

 
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

TO ENTER INTO A CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT FOR THE HVAC 
UPGRADE PROJECT AT 1515 8th STREET WITH THP MECHANICAL  

IN THE AMOUNT OF $170,840 
 
  
WHEREAS, CADA Staff inspected and worked with Villara to assess the HVAC systems; 

WHEREAS, CADA Staff and Villara identified the HVAC units in most need of replacement; 

WHEREAS, CADA conducted a formal bid process for the 1515 8th Street HVAC Unit 
Replacements Project; and 

WHEREAS, THP Mechanical LLC was the lowest responsive, responsible bidder with a bid of 
$170,840. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Capitol Area Development Authority that the 
Board of Directors hereby authorizes the Executive Director to enter into a contract with THP 
Mechanical LLC in the amount of $170,840 for completion of the HVAC Unit Replacements Project 
at 1515 8th Street. 

 

 

_____________________________  
           Ann Bailey, Chair 

ATTEST: 
 

____________________________ 
Tara Gandara 
Secretary to the Board of Directors 
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